BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 2nd September 2010

Present:
Councillor Hakewill (Chair)


Councillors Brown, Bullock, Dearing, Malin, Smith-Haynes, Roberts and Zanger

Also Present:
Councillors Bishop, C Groome, Tebbutt, West and Wiley

10.EX.36
APOLOGIES


None.

10.EX.37
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Hakewill declared a personal interest as the Council's representative on the Milton Keynes and South Midlands Executive Board.

10.EX.38
LOCAL ENTERPRISE PARTNERSHIPS


A report was submitted which provided members with the latest information on the proposals that existed within the area for the creation of Local Enterprise Partnerships, and which outlined the options and possible implications for the Council.  The report was supplemented at the meeting by a further report which provided additional information and recommendations for members' consideration.


Two proposals were submitted for consideration:

· The Crossroads of England LEP Outline Business Case

· The South East Midlands LEP Proposal (SEMLEP)


Prior to commencement of debate, members noted the policy position of Kettering Borough Council in relation to the growth area, business growth and job creation, as set out in planning policy, the Community Plan and the Council's priorities.  The Crossroads of England submission by Northamptonshire County Council and Northamptonshire Chamber of Commerce  contained some proposals that could not be recommended, particularly in respect of governance arrangements, funding, and planning. .


Councillors Tebbutt, C Groome, West, Bishop and Wiley addressed the Committee on the proposals, and the points made were taken into consideration by the Committee.



During debate, members deliberated upon key issues relation to the Council's policy position as follows:-


The Current Position


The Crossroads of England Outline Business Case, which had already been submitted to the government,  implied that Kettering Borough Council was in support of the proposal.  However, district and Borough councils in the County had not been  asked to comment on the  document.  The proposal also indicated Public Service Board support, but this was not reflected in the draft minutes of the Board, and in any case the PSB could not commit individual local authorities to support an individual proposal.


It was noted that, in the last week, Corby, Daventry and Northampton Borough Council had indicated their support for the SEMLEP proposal, and South Northamptonshire Council were meeting to consider a recommendation to support this proposal.  Wellingborough and East Northamptonshire Council had not yet formally indicated their position.


SEMLEP was also supported by Luton, Milton Keynes, Bedford, Central Bedfordshire unitary authorities and Aylesbury Vale and Cherwell district councils.


Sovereignty


It was considered that governance and decision-making in relation to Borough Council functions, the planning process, funding and the future use of government grants and development gains (including S106 Agreements) should be retained.


Members stressed that the Council's continuing aspirations in relation to job creation, regeneration and the growth area and indicated that sovereignty in decision-making was essential if its ambitious programme in relation to better town centres, better education and higher grade, higher density jobs was to progress.


Geographical Coverage and Population


The Crossroads of England proposal, covering 690,000 population, arguably fell short of the likely acceptable size of a LEP. However, there was potential for some federated or shared arrangements with Warwickshire and Leicestershire.  The SEMLEP proposal, including Northamptonshire, was at least 1.6m population.


Members expressed concern about the reliance in the Crossroads of England bid on the Northamptonshire Arc concept, particularly in relation to transport networks, including the high speed rail link.  


Members felt that, whichever, proposal was supported, Kettering should work to ensure that the area was not marginalised, as had been experienced in the past in the East Midlands regional arrangements.


It was noted that the government had indicated, in a letter from Greg Clark, MP, that districts should be included as equal partners in any governance arrangements, and that districts would often be the appropriate building blocks for a LEP area, rather than county councils. 

Governance and Delivery Arrangements


The SEMLEP proposal was prescriptive on a single governance model.  The number of local authorities included in the partnership would make it difficult for all authorities to be represented on a single board. The proposal alluded to what needed to be considered in any governance arrangement, for example funding and Section 106 agreements.


The Crossroads of England Draft Business Case proposed a small board and a local commissioning body that would be led by the County Council as the accountable body for funding.  


Economic Focus of a LEP

The proposed focus on each document was compared.  It was noted that the Crossroads of England bid included a larger number of priorities and a larger number of areas of focus which might merit national lead status. The SEMLEP proposal was more focused on a fewer issues; it recognised that there was much work to be done, focused on involvement, representation and influence. Members felt that this approach would provide a better platform on which to build Kettering's past successes in respect of planning delivery, job creation and regeneration.


Funding


Members expressed concern about the Crossroads of England proposals in respect of the assumed hypothecation of various funding streams.  The SEMLEP proposal did not commit local authorities to make any decisions about funding, and recognised that local authorities should decide which elements of funding proposals they wished to take part in.


Local Delivery Vehicles


This issue was not covered in any detail in the SEMLEP bid.  The Crossroads of England bid stated that the LEP would look to combine economic development and local delivery vehicles across the County, e.g. NEL, WNDC and NNDC,  to form a single delivery unit for the whole county.


Members expressed concern about the implications of moving to a county-based delivery vehicle, with the County Council as the accountable body, and the amalgamation of NNDC into a county-based delivery vehicle.


Planning Consequences


At its meeting on 28th July 2010, the Planning Policy Committee had expressed serious reservations about the concept and content of the Northamptonshire Arc proposals.  The Crossroads of England proposals included this document as a part replacement for the regional plan.


Members reiterated the concerns as expressed by the Planning Policy Committee.


Travel to Work Areas


It was noted that the Borough's residents predominantly worked in North Northamptonshire.  In Northamptonshire as a whole, 10% commuted into Bedfordshire, Oxfordshire and Milton Keynes, and 3% into Leicestershire and Warwickshire.


Links to Council's Objectives/Future Prosperity of the Area


The Council's priorities and objectives in relation to economic development and managing the growth agenda were echoed in the SEMLEP bid in that it referred to infrastructure, sustainable construction, skills and new business creation.  The Crossroads of England Bid also aligned with the Council's priorities, but additionally included reference to distribution and food and drink, both of which were important existing employment sectors for the Borough.



Members expressed a desire for discussions to continue with NCC/NEL to address the points made at the meeting and to seek reconsideration of their proposals as submitted in the bid.  It was stressed that in order to compete for funding with other areas of the country, the LEP should have a strong voice and committed partners, both in the public and private sector.

In conclusion to the debate, members commended and thanked the Chief Executive and officers for their work and presentations in respect of Local Enterprise Partnerships.

The deadline for submission of bids was Monday, 6th September 2010.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
Kettering Borough Council supports the LEP proposal for the South East Midlands, subject to us continuing to work with the partner agencies in shaping the bid and finalising details about governance, funding and focus, to ensure it is in the interests of local communities.


(ii)
the Committee clarifies to Northamptonshire County Council the issues it cannot support in the Crossroads of England bid, such as:-


(a)
the automatic hypothecation or re-direction of funds, either from S106 sources, or from grant or incentive regimes, which would normally fall to the Borough Council to allocate


(b)
the translation of the Northamptonshire Arc into a formal planning document in its current form


(c)
the abolition of North Northamptonshire Development Company or its absorption into a county-wide delivery body


(d)
the Borough Council will expect to be fully involved in discussions regarding the composition of the Board of the LEP


(iii)
the Committee notify the Secretary of State of Kettering's position on LEPs by sending a letter setting out this Committee's resolutions.

(The meeting started at 5.00 pm and ended at 6.35 pm)

Signed ……………………………..

Chair

AI

